

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3856 | OCTOBER 22, 2024 DOUGLAS AND SARAH ALLISON CENTER FOR NATIONAL SECURITY

The Potential for Russia to Supercharge North Korea's Nuclear and Missile Program

Robert Peters

KEY TAKEAWAYS

North Korea is fast becoming a weapons supplier of choice for malign actors worldwide and almost certainly sees opportunity in a closer relationship with Russia.

Such a closer relationship could well include technical assistance with Pyongyang's missile and nuclear weapons programs.

Washington, Seoul, and Japan must forge a partnership that fields capable militaries that will not be coerced even by a confident, nuclear-armed North Korea.

Introduction

Over the past two and a half years, the Russian–North Korean relationship has changed fundamentally. Vladimir Putin and Kim Jong Un have increasingly leveraged the other country's strengths to overcome their nation's own weaknesses. Russia has found a partner willing to provide munitions for use in the Ukraine war, and North Korea has received food and currency aid, and perhaps most importantly, potentially technical assistance with their missile and nuclear programs.

If it is true that Russia is providing North Korea with technical assistance for its missile and nuclear weapons programs, it is reasonable to ask:

• What are the implications of such an arrangement?

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at https://report.heritage.org/bg3856

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

- What does such an arrangement mean for the United States, South Korea, and Japan?
- What are the longer-term consequences of a deeper relationship between Russia and North Korea beyond the current levels of support, and how might the partnership evolve?

This paper will examine the history of Russian–North Korean cooperation, the current state of that cooperation, the potential for Russian technical assistance with North Korean missile and nuclear programs, and their implications for the United States.

History of Russian–North Korean Post–Cold War Cooperation

The partnership between Moscow and Pyongyang goes back decades to the 1961 Soviet–North Korean Treaty of Friendship, Cooperation, and Mutual Assistance,¹ which underpinned their cooperation during the Cold War.

Following the end of the Cold War, Moscow sought to maintain a strategy of diplomatic equidistance between Seoul and Pyongyang. Part of this equidistance manifested as Russia attempted to cast itself in the role of an honest broker between Seoul and Pyongyang during the six-party denuclearization talks of the 2000s.² In the mid-2000s, Moscow believed it had a real opportunity to serve as an intermediary between Pyongyang on one side and Seoul and Washington on the other and thereby increase its relevance to the security of the Korean Peninsula.³ However, the ultimate collapse of the Six Party Talks by the end of the 2000s was a true diplomatic setback for Moscow because it demonstrated Russia's limits as an objective mediator in multilateral settings.⁴ Correspondingly, Moscow's ability to influence the broader security issues surrounding the Korean Peninsula degraded, and its influence and relationship with Seoul deteriorated slowly but steadily.

At the same time, Russian perceptions of the potential threat posed by North Korea increased. In June 2009, President Dmitry Medvedev deployed a Russian S-400 air defense system to Russia's border with North Korea following concerns about North Korean instability during the period associated with the rise of Kim Jung-Un and the maturation of North Korea's nuclear weapons program.⁵

The 2010s were a period of further transition within Moscow. Some in Moscow favored a return to strategic balancing between Seoul and Pyongyang, but such balancing became an increasingly untenable position. By the mid to late 2010s, it seemed that Moscow had to choose between favoring Pyongyang or favoring Seoul. During this period, Medvedev, now serving as Prime Minister, expressed growing concern over North Korea's nuclear program and hinted that Russia might need to isolate North Korea as a way to limit or roll back its nuclear program.⁶ Medvedev's seeming willingness to isolate North Korea because of its nuclear program proved to be polarizing.⁷ While many feared that the a nuclear-armed North Korea could trigger a nuclear war within the region, the consequences of which Russia would be hard-pressed to avoid, others counseled engagement with Pyongyang and saw an opportunity to partner with North Korea on humanitarian issues as a way to reopen dialogue on denuclearization.⁸

By the end of the 2010s, Russia was moving ever closer to North Korea, as evidenced by its increasing trade with North Korea and a seeming willingness to write off economic debt.⁹ Russia reduced its diplomatic activity on the Korean Peninsula as it followed Chinese diplomatic leads and efforts in public statements and in the United Nations, giving tacit and then explicit vocal support to Pyongyang.¹⁰ As a consequence, relations between Pyongyang and Moscow improved as they slowly moved closer to one another diplomatically, a development that was slowed only by the COVID pandemic.¹¹

Russian-Korean Relations in the 2020s

By the early 2020s, relationship trends among Moscow, Pyongyang, and Seoul began to accelerate, with the end of the COVID pandemic coinciding with the Russian invasion of Ukraine. During this period, relations between Moscow and Pyongyang improved as those between Moscow and Seoul degraded further. By 2023, North Korea was providing Russia with munitions that it could use in its aggressive war with Ukraine, and South Korea was becoming an increasingly important supplier of munitions to Europe, which was restocking its supplies of munitions in the face of Russian threats to European security.¹²

In many ways, the war in Ukraine was a catalyst for relationships on the Korean Peninsula. As Russia desperately needed munitions, particularly artillery rounds and ballistic missiles, for use on the battlefields of Ukraine, North Korea's role as a supplier of weapons to Moscow increased the importance of the Moscow–Pyongyang relationship. And as South Korea became an ever more important supplier of munitions to NATO—thereby enabling NATO member states to supply additional weapons to Ukraine—the relationship between Moscow and Seoul degraded.¹³

In June 2024, Russian President Vladimir Putin travelled to Pyongyang for a summit with Kim Jong Un. Putin's visit followed a September 2023 trip to Russia by Kim that was almost certainly a meeting designed to secure munitions for Moscow and set the stage for the establishment of a more enduring relationship. The June 2024 trip was Putin's first visit to Pyongyang since 2000. During this visit, the two parties signed a comprehensive "strategic partnership," the terms of which included a vow of mutual aid if either country was attacked.¹⁴ Although this has been portrayed as a "mutual defense treaty," the terms of the agreement stop short of the terms that would be found in a formalized defense treaty akin to what exists between the United States and South Korea. This is not to say that the strategic partnership between Putin and Kim is unimportant, but it is an interim step.

During the June 2024 summit, both leaders formally agreed to expand their exchanges of munitions for food and technical assistance.¹⁵ This announcement was seen by American, South Korean, and Japanese officials as "incredibly concerning" and indicated a solidification of the new relationship between Moscow and Pyongyang.¹⁶

During this same period, Russian warnings to South Korea regarding the potential direct sale of arms to Ukraine—arms that Ukraine could use to defend itself from Russian aggression—has further strained ties between Moscow and Seoul.¹⁷ Combined with North Korea's 2024 designation of South Korea as its "principal enemy,"¹⁸ as well as Russia's increased diplomatic support to North Korea, which has alienated South Korean policymakers, it is fair to assume that Russian–South Korean relations are at their post–Cold War worst. In fact, it is very possible that Russia has already returned to the Cold War dynamic of explicitly and unapologetically favoring Pyongyang over Seoul and will continue to do so for the foreseeable future.¹⁹

The consequence of all this is that Russia currently enjoys little leverage over South Korea and has few reasons to collaborate with it.²⁰ As Russia deepens its ties with North Korea, it will continue to lose leverage with South Korea, which will in turn reduce the disincentives for working with North Korea. This could well create a self-reinforcing dynamic that eventually results in two cohesive blocs on the Korean Peninsula with little meaningful relationship between them.

This dynamic is already evident. In South Korea's response to Putin's June 2024 visit to Kim, for example, officials hinted that, in view of the developing relationship between North Korea and Russia, they might openly supply Ukraine with munitions.²¹ Russia responded that such support "would definitely ruin" Russian–South Korean ties and could lead

to the expansion of Russian–North Korean military ties.²² During this announcement, Putin even hinted that South Korea could become the target of potential military strikes if it sustained arms transfers to European states, to include Ukraine.²³

North Korea's Military Exports

For decades, North Korea has sold military equipment to some of the world's most unsavory actors, including Libya, the Palestine Liberation Organization, Zimbabwe, Sudan, Yemen, Hamas, and Hezbollah.²⁴ Such exports proved to be an important source of hard currency that enabled the North Korean regime to maintain power on the peninsula. Over the past two decades, North Korea has expanded such exports and has become the arsenal of autocracies around the world. North Korea now counts China, Iran, Russia, and Syria among its most important trading and diplomatic partners. It is therefore not surprising that when Russia needed munitions to fuel its invasion of Ukraine, North Korea was willing to provide such weapons.²⁵

By 2023, it had become clear that North Korean munitions were showing up in Russia by the tens of thousands. In February 2024, South Korean officials asserted that North Korean support to the Russian military has been large-scale and has included 6,700 containers of military equipment, which could accommodate more than 3 million rounds of 152 mm artillery shells or more than 500,000 rounds of 122 mm multiple rocket launchers.²⁶ Such weapons may be produced by the roughly 300 military factories in North Korea that produce a variety of munitions.²⁷ Additional evidence suggests that North Korea is expanding its military production lines so that it can increase its arms sales to Russia and potentially to other countries as well.²⁸ There is also some evidence that the number of rounds North Korea has provided to Russia for use in Ukraine is well over 5 million.²⁹ Such support goes not only to Russian armed forces, but also to the private military contractors employed by Russia, including the Wagner Group.³⁰

North Korea also could be providing Russia with large amounts of antiquated but still effective multiple rocket launchers, antitank and antiaircraft missiles, short-range ballistic missiles, tank artillery rounds, and field artillery pieces.³¹ In a sense, this would be a strategy of compensating for a lack of modern, high-quality weapons with large quantities of antiquated, low-quality systems from North Korea. There is strong evidence of the low quality of North Korean munitions, including reports that the munitions North Korea has provided do not operate at high levels of effectiveness. By some estimates, only half of the munitions provided by North Korea work according to military requirements; the other half end up as "duds" in some shape or composition.³²

What North Korea Receives from Russia—and Could Receive

What, then, does North Korea get from Russia in exchange for its munitions? To begin with, Russia is almost certainly supplying hard currency, which North Korea needs. With little to offer for legitimate trade, North Korea's illicit weapons allow it to acquire hard currency that it can then funnel into its own weapons programs and, most critically, use to help the Kim regime to maintain control of North Korea. This trade of weapons for cash further allows the Kim regime to expand its relationship with existing trading partners, seek new clients that it can support through expanded production lines, and gain access to restricted technologies. Part of the recent Kim Jong Un–Vladimir Putin summit occurred at a Russian spaceport,³³ where Putin strongly suggested that there would be ever greater North Korean–Russian military cooperation and said that Kim showed a "big interest in rocket technologies."³⁴

In addition to the hard currency, there is some evidence that Russia is providing raw materials and food support to North Korea, thereby enabling greater munitions production.³⁵ Some reports suggest that Russia is providing thousands of tons of corn and wheat as part of a package of support for the regime.³⁶ Much of this support would align with North Korea's long-standing "second-economy," whereby illicit transfers of weapons and capabilities in exchange for currency and food aid prop up the Kim regime through channels that lie outside normal, global trade markets, which in many ways are cut off because of sanctions against North Korea.³⁷

Another benefit for North Korea is diplomatic support in the United Nations and beyond as both Russia and North Korea seek not only to evade existing sanctions and produce "sanctions-proof trade" relationships, but also to provide mutual support in various international venues with the explicit goal of undermining existing sanctions.³⁸ As one author has noted, "[t]he current China-Russia-DPRK trajectory, particularly as evidenced by Russia's Panel of Experts veto at the UN Security Council and the Chinese abstention, indicates that coordinated operations to undermine the status quo in Northeast Asia are already well underway."³⁹

One of the consequences of Kim's newfound access to hard currency and diplomatic support is that North Korea may no longer want or even need improved relations with the United States, which it may well view as a power in decline while the autocrats in Beijing, Moscow, and Pyongyang are on the rise. An additional consequence could be a modernized military, particularly more modern military hardware. Pyongyang almost certainly would like to upgrade its conventional military capabilities, which have languished since the end of the Cold War. In many ways, North Korea's conventional military equipment is a relic of a bygone era. Logically, therefore, Pyongyang would seek more modern fighter aircraft, surface-to-air missiles, and armored vehicles, as well as missile production capabilities, in exchange for rockets, missiles, and mortars.

Put another way, Pyongyang may be seeking to exchange older equipment in the short term for more modern (and more effective) Russian equipment in the longer term. Such a quid pro quo with Russia providing more modern military equipment to North Korea is of particular importance, as North Korea is almost certainly unable to match or even keep from falling behind American and South Korean military equipment on its own. As one analyst has written:

There is no realistic way for North Korea to close the widening gap in modern warfighting capabilities with its opponents on its own. It has neither financial nor technological resources to catch up even to ROK's conventional capabilities, let alone those of the US and Japan. The only way to redress the increasingly precarious balance of military power is to look for strategic allies, ending the three decades of strategic solitude. That's where Russia comes in. Moscow may become a source of some critical weapons and technologies, such as reconnaissance satellites and fighter jets, where North Korea's gap with the South is especially glaring.⁴⁰

If the relationship between Russia and North Korea continues to progress, the two parties conceivably could sign a formalized mutual defense treaty. Such a treaty could well strengthen military and security cooperation between Moscow and Pyongyang and lay the foundation for long-term military cooperation beyond mere arms trades.⁴¹ Such longer-term military cooperation that resulted from a mutual defense treaty could include joint military drills and exercises, potentially on the peninsula itself.⁴²

In this way, the Cold War relationship of Beijing as the military guarantor of North Korea and Moscow as the economic guarantor of North Korea could be flipped: "China will stay on as Pyongyang's primary economic benefactor and diplomatic protector, while Russia could play the part of the North's main military partner. Moscow will be happy with such a role if only because it already has little to lose with Washington, Seoul and Tokyo."⁴³

Potential for Russia to Supercharge North Korea's Nuclear and Missile Programs

Of primary concern for the United States and South Korea is the likelihood that Russia could assist North Korea in developing the technologies it needs to advance its missile programs and nuclear warhead efforts. Specifically, there is concern that North Korea could receive technologies that would enable it to (1) launch large quantities of maneuverable cruise missiles to overwhelm U.S. and South Korean missile defenses, (2) miniaturize nuclear warheads to go on its ballistic or cruise missile inventory, and thereby (3) field capabilities to target locations at a variety of ranges with accuracy and high rates of effectiveness by advancing its intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM) and submarine-launched ballistic missile (SLBM) programs.

Maneuverable Cruise Missiles. It is very possible that Russian assistance could take the form of helping North Korea to develop and produce a new generation of maneuverable cruise missiles. In particular, it is possible that Russia could provide assistance for the development of the next generation of the Hwasal family of "strategic" land-attack cruise missiles (LACMs). The North Koreans tested the Hwasal-2 in 2023 and described it as being capable of carrying "tactical nuclear weapons."⁴⁴ The LACM is a type of missile that, while capable of carrying small nuclear warheads, also has a small size and can maneuver at low altitudes. Such capabilities augment North Korea's ability to target South Korea and the United States with ballistic missiles.

Russia could help North Korea to mature its Hwasal family of LACMs by increasing the system's range, speed, accuracy, and maneuverability. The Russian SS-N-30A (Kalibr), an LACM used extensively by Russia during the war in Ukraine, could be a useful source of technology for the North Koreans, as it can be launched from a surface ship or a submarine or modified to be a ground-launched system and has a claimed range of over 4,000 km.⁴⁵ Alternatively, Russia could transfer technology from existing SSC-8 ground-launched cruise missiles (the system that triggered the American withdrawal from the Intermediate Nuclear Forces Treaty).⁴⁶

In either case, Russia's extensive and decades-long history of building effective and reliable missiles capable of carrying nuclear weapons could

help North Korea to modernize its Hwasal family of missiles, which currently has an estimated range of only 1,500–2,000 km.⁴⁷ A North Korean version of the Kalibr could be an additional, highly effective means of hitting targets in South Korea and Japan with a nuclear weapon.

Without question, South Korean and American missile defenses have matured in recent years with the deployment of THAAD to the region as well as with South Korea's own indigenous missile defenses. The ability to overwhelm these defenses depends in part on North Korea's ability to launch large salvos of mixed ballistic and cruise missiles, which means that sheer quantities of missiles are useful, but more modern, accurate, and potentially maneuverable cruise missiles could also go far toward overcoming missile defenses stationed in South Korea. Consequently, Russian assistance could enable North Korea at least to make it harder for Seoul and Washington to limit North Korea's ability to hit targets in the region with a nuclear weapon. This would require that the United States put more emphasis on the threat of retaliation to deter a North Korean nuclear attack.

Warhead Miniaturization. The ability to miniaturize nuclear warheads so that they may be carried by North Korean cruise or ballistic missiles is another critical concern. To date, there has been modest evidence that North Korea has mastered the high degree of technical sophistication needed to miniaturize nuclear weapons to the point where they could fit on a missile—a breakthrough achieved by Russia decades ago.

This is not to say that there is no evidence of North Korean warhead miniaturization. According to two senior U.S. military commanders, General William Gortney and Admiral Cecil Haney, there is some evidence that North Korea may have the ability to miniaturize a nuclear weapon to the point at which it could be loaded onto a rocket or missile capable of hitting a number of targets in East Asia and potentially in North America.⁴⁸ Until there is a test or an inspection or some other, more recent public declaration by a U.S. figure in authority, the national security community should maintain that it is possible—albeit not proven—that North Korea may have the ability to miniaturize a nuclear warhead for placement on a missile.

In recent years, Russia has invested heavily in producing miniaturized warheads capable of going onto cruise missiles, modernized ballistic missiles, and hypersonic boost glide vehicles such as the Avangard.⁴⁹ In addition, Russia's deployment of the SSC-8 land attack cruise missile in the past decade is quite troubling and ultimately triggered the U.S. withdrawal from the Intermediate Nuclear Forces Treaty. The SSC-8 cruise missile, which can be fired from mobile launchers with each launcher able to carry six missiles, can carry a highly sophisticated miniaturized warhead.

If Russia were to supply North Korea with the technology to develop and build a highly miniaturized warhead akin to what is carried on the SSC-8, the long-term implications for the security of both Northeast Asia and North America would be significant:

By itself, North Korea now has the theoretical capacity to attempt to simultaneously deter the US with ICBMs—a capability Pyongyang continues to refine through continued missile and satellite launches—while compelling South Korea with shorter-range ballistic missiles and tactical nuclear weapons. All that is missing is a transformative change in the international order capable of creating a disruption to the US–ROK alliance—a strategic inflection point that would alter the status quo of international relations. This is where China and Russia come in. Together, the three nuclear-armed countries produce an asymmetric nuclear capability—strategic depth creating a potentially dominant position in a tit-for-tat escalation spiral—that could stretch US hub and spoke extended deterrence commitments with the ROK and Japan.⁵⁰

Although North Korea has tested and fielded increasingly reliable and accurate cruise and ballistic missiles in recent years, there is only modest evidence that it has succeeded in miniaturizing nuclear warheads to the point at which they could fit on top of ballistic or cruise missiles.

Russia is ideally situated to aid North Korea in this endeavor, which would be the "crown jewel" of technology assistance that it could provide in exchange for North Korean munitions. Technically difficult, miniaturization that enabled Pyongyang to put a nuclear warhead on a modern cruise missile or multiple warheads on an ICBM would be what North Korea most desires from Russia, and Russia might not hesitate to transfer a technology it mastered decades ago in exchange for continued North Korean support in the Ukraine war.

If North Korea did receive this technical know-how from Russia, the security situation in Northeast Asia would change fundamentally because North Korea would be able to target sites across East Asia and North America with salvos of nuclear-tipped cruise and ballistic missiles. Such salvos—if initiated—would likely come after large numbers of cheap, conventionally armed ballistic and cruise missiles were fired at targets in South Korea, Japan, and the United States to overwhelm and exhaust allied missile defenses. Once these missile defenses were exhausted, combined salvos of nuclear-armed high-speed ballistic missiles and low-altitude maneuverable cruise missiles could target—and likely hit—key sites. In this event, the deterrence dynamic would shift from one that is centered on deterrence by denial (through missile defenses that can intercept and destroy incoming missile threats) to one this centered on deterrence by punishment (through offensive weapons capable of causing widespread destruction in North Korea). Such a dynamic in Northeast Asia might not be as stable as the one that exists today—which could mean that crises involving North Korea could escalate more rapidly and in more unforeseen ways than is the case today.

ICBM and SLBM Assistance. North Korea has been advancing its ICBM force in recent years. In 2017, Pyongyang demonstrated that its Hwasong-14 and Hwasong-15 missiles could range the continental United States. In 2020, North Korea revealed the massive Hwasong-17 missile, which is assessed to have the ability to carry three to four nuclear warheads.

In 2023, North Korea tested the Hwasong-18, a solid-fuel, road-mobile ballistic missile capable of hitting targets in North America. The Hwasong-18 is a three-stage missile and large enough to carry multiple independent reentry vehicles (MIRVs), to include nuclear warheads.⁵¹ Over the past several months, it has become clear that the Hwasong-18 is a capable delivery vehicle that would create real dilemmas for the United States and South Korea. A road-mobile, solid-fuel missile gives North Korea a second strike capability that can be launched with little warning and few support vehicles, making it easy to conceal and highly reliable. It is a significant step and may become the backbone of North Korea's strategic deterrent. North Korea's continued production of ICBMs risks overwhelming the limited number of U.S. missile interceptors protecting the American homeland.

Russia could provide North Korea with additional technical assistance to build larger versions of the Hwasong missile, one that potentially can carry up to eight nuclear warheads to targets virtually anywhere in the Northern Hemisphere. If Russia does assist North Korea in building heavy, large-payload ICBMs, North Korea could credibly threaten the United States with large-scale attack, thus escalating any crisis or conflict almost from the outset.

Some U.S officials have speculated that Moscow could also provide North Korea with the technical know-how to build nuclear-capable submarines—a capability that Kim Jung-Un has sought for over a decade.⁵² There is some precedent for technology-sharing when it comes to submarines and ballistic missiles. North Korea's *Hero Kim Gun-ok* submarine, launched in 2023, is a refurbished Soviet *Romeo*-class submarine capable of launching 10 ballistic missiles.⁵³ It is possible that Russia could assist North Korea in building or fielding additional missile submarines that could launch nuclear-armed cruise or ballistic missiles.

Technical Assistance Already Manifesting? One must wonder whether North Korea is already benefiting from Russian technical assistance. For example:

- In December 2023, North Korea conducted its most successful test of the Hwasong-18 when it fired a missile that reached a height of 6,000 km.⁵⁴
- In January 2024, North Korea claimed to have flight-tested a solid-fuel intermediate-range missile tipped with a hypersonic missile.⁵⁵
- Three months later, North Korea claimed to have tested a solid-fuel, hypersonic intermediate-range missile capable of evading South Korean and American missile defenses.⁵⁶
- In June 2024, North Korea launched a solid-fuel intermediate-range ballistic missile that it claimed included multiple independently targetable warheads.⁵⁷

The tempo and maturity of these tests, which seem to be taking place with significant frequency and demonstrate rapid technological advancements, suggest that North Korea may already have received technical assistance from Russia and is attempting to telegraph that it is now a more capable and lethal adversary. However, even if this is the case, the time interval between the September 2023 Kim–Putin meetings and the early 2024 missile tests is so short as to call into question whether or not Pyongyang had sufficient time to incorporate new technology into its missile systems.

Nevertheless, policymakers and defense planners in Seoul and Washington should assume that Russian–North Korean collaboration and mutual assistance will become a feature of the future security environment. Moreover, it is possible that other actors—a potential "Axis of Authoritarians"—could supply North Korea with similar capabilities. It has been reported, for example, that North Korea is receiving the same Iranian drones that Russia is employing in Ukraine.⁵⁸ In this sense, we could see North Korea, Russia, and Iran supporting one another's defense industries, technology advancement, and procurement as a means to counter what they see as their primary threats: the United States and its allies in the Pacific, Europe, and the Middle East.

In addition, one cannot dismiss the role that China may play in such a dynamic. In many ways, North Korea exists at the sufferance of Beijing.

Troublesome at times, North Korea nevertheless serves as a useful distraction and threat to American interests in Northeast Asia—to the benefit of China. If China sees benefit in supporting or expanding technology transfers to North Korea, either directly or indirectly through its partners in Iran and Russia, then the United States and its allies need to be prepared for a further degradation of the regional security environment.

Implications of a Close North Korea-Russia Partnership

A North Korea that joins a new Axis of Authoritarians would be a potentially long-standing and serious challenge for the United States, South Korea, and Japan. It would be an axis that sought to overturn the long-standing Western consensus and international system and would actively undermine strategic stability. All three states seem to have revanchist ambitions and could coordinate their actions accordingly.⁵⁹ They also share the same objective of reshaping the international system, which they see as dominated by Western rules and values and rigged in favor of the United States and its allies. It is entirely possible that an emboldened Axis of Authoritarians would seek, as part of an effort to overturn the U.S.-led world order, a new security architecture in Northeast Asia—one that sought to decouple the United States from its allies in South Korea and Japan or even upend the 1953 Armistice Agreement itself.

North Korea's behavior could change significantly. Armed with the technologies necessary to build more accurate, modern, maneuverable, and capable cruise and ballistic missiles and the technology to put warheads on such missiles, Pyongyang might well believe that it could engage in provocations or even acts of aggression without fear of any significant American or South Korean response. According to this logic (flawed or not), Washington and Seoul would be deterred from responding or engaging in counter-provocations for fear of eliciting a nuclear response from North Korea.

Again, whether or not the United States or South Korea would be deterred by a more capable, nuclear-armed North Korea is almost beside the point: North Korea would almost assuredly feel emboldened by a nuclear arsenal that was supercharged and, to its thinking, therefore far more capable and intimidating. This could manifest itself not only in the greater use of coercive threats to South Korea, the United States, and Japan, but also in a more confident Russia, which might believe that a nuclear-capable North Korea could tie up the United States in the East, giving Moscow more freedom of action in Europe. If North Korea was able to capitalize on Russian technical assistance and increased amounts of hard currency, it could also seek Russia's assistance in modernizing its conventional forces, particularly its artillery, fighters, air defenses, tanks, and conventional missile forces. There is some indication that North Korea is already requesting Russian assistance in repairing existing conventional forces or replacing them with more modern systems.⁶⁰ Such a modernized conventional force would create more regional security challenges for the United States and South Korea and make future crises with North Korea more dangerous. Moreover, a more confident North Korea would be less likely to engage in talks on stability or denuclearization with the West and thus would pose an even greater risk of provocation. In such scenarios, Kim might miscalculate, overplay his hand, and trigger a larger regional war that no party wants but all parties would be unable to avoid because of a Kim Jung-Un who is emboldened to the point of recklessness.

What the U.S., South Korea, and Japan Should Do

What, then, should Washington, Seoul, and Japan do in light of such a potential partnership between Moscow and Pyongyang? They must forge a strong, committed, and unified partnership that fields credible and capable militaries that will not be coerced even by a confident, nuclear-armed North Korea. Such a development would require a number of things. Specifically:

- The trilateral relationship should be expanded to include more military command and control integration and interoperability of capabilities among their fielded forces.
- Such a partnership should include trilateral or multilateral military exercises that both make the respective forces of the three nations more capable and present a force that can respond to any threat posed by North Korea.
- The three nations should engage in more data sharing and further integration of missile defenses, to include "left of launch" data sharing.⁶¹

Beyond military capabilities, Washington, Seoul, and Tokyo must ensure that the North Korean economy is stifled so as to contain further military development. Weak international enforcement of sanctions, including by successive U.S. Administrations, has undermined efforts to curtail North Korea's development of nuclear weapons and missiles. Such efforts will become even more difficult as China and Russia now block additional U.N. resolutions to punish North Korean violations in addition to engaging covertly in commerce that weakens the impact of Western and international sanctions on the North Korean economy. Stronger enforcement of existing U.N. resolutions will be necessary to contain a more capable and confident (and therefore more aggressive) Pyongyang.

Conclusion

North Korea is fast becoming a weapons supplier of choice for malign actors around the world and almost certainly sees opportunity in a closer relationship with Russia. Such a closer relationship undoubtedly includes hard currency, food, and raw materials in exchange for North Korean weapons, but it could also include technical assistance with Pyongyang's missile and nuclear weapons programs. A more modern North Korea would almost certainly be emboldened and far more aggressive.

Robert Peters is Research Fellow for Nuclear Deterrence and Missile Defense in the Douglas and Sarah Allison Center for National Security at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. Union of Soviet Socialist Republics and Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Treaty of Friendship, Co-operation and Mutual Assistance, signed at Moscow, July 6, 1961, https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume%20420/volume-420-I-6045-English.pdf (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 2. Jayshree Bajoira and Beina Xu, "The Six Party Talks on North Korea's Nuclear Program," Council on Foreign Relations *Backgrounder*, last updated September 30, 2013, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/six-party-talks-north-koreas-nuclear-program (accessed October 16, 2024).
- 3. Elizabeth Wishnick, "Russia in Inter-Korean Relations," in Inter-Korean Relations: Problems and Prospects, ed. Samuel S. Kim (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2004), pp.117–138.
- 4. Anthony V. Rinna, "Why Choe Son Hui Went to Moscow," NK News, October 10, 2018, https://www.nknews.org/2018/10/why-choe-son-hui-went-to-moscow/?c=1548942751353 (accessed October 16, 2024).
- Reuters, "Russia's Medvedev Calls for Ways to Deter North Korea," June 3, 2009, https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE55266K/ (accessed October 16, 2024).
- 6. Ibid.
- Samuel Ramani, "From Reluctant Enforcer to Outright Saboteur: Russia's Crusade Against North Korea's Sanctions," Henry L. Stimson Center, *38 North*, June 24, 2024, https://www.38north.org/2024/06/from-reluctant-enforcer-to-outright-saboteur-russias-crusade-against-north-korea-sanctions/ (accessed October 16, 2024).
- 8. Esther S. Im, "The United Nations and North Korea: Denuclearization and Human Security," Henry L. Stimson Center, China Program *Issue Brief*, October 14, 2021, https://www.stimson.org/2021/the-united-nations-and-north-korea-denuclearization-and-human-security/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- Reuters, "Russia Writes Off 90 Percent of North Korea Debt, Eyes Gas Pipeline," April 19, 2014, https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSL6N0NB04L/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- Artyom Lukin and 38 North, "Russia's Policy Toward North Korea: Following China's Lead," Henry L. Stimson Center, 38 North, December 23, 2019, https://www.38north.org/2019/12/alukin122319/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 11. Anthony V. Rinna, "Hanging by an Iron Thread: North Korea-Russia Ties Endure Despite Pandemic," NK Pro, February 1, 2022, https://www.nknews. org/pro/hanging-by-an-iron-thread-north-korea-russia-ties-endure-despite-pandemic/ (accessed October 16, 2024).
- 12. Mary Beth D. Nikitin, Andrew S. Bowen, and Mark E. Manyin, "North Korea–Russia Relations: Current Developments," Congressional Research Service *Insight* No. IN12355, May 6, 2024, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IN/IN12355 (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 13. Hyonhee Shin, "South Korean Ammunition Headed to Ukraine via U.S.," Reuters, May 24, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/ south-korean-ammunition-headed-ukraine-via-us-wsj-2023-05-25/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- Se Eun-Gong, "Russia and North Korea Vow Stronger Partnership Against the West with New Treaty," NPR, June 19, 2024, https://www.npr. org/2024/06/19/nx-s1-5011768/russia-north-korea-treaty-mutual-defense#:-:text=President%20Vladimir%20Putin%20and%20North%20Korean%20 leader%20Kim,of%20an%20aggression%20against%20one%20of%20the%20signatories.%22 (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 15. Justin McCurry, "Putin and Kim Keep Quiet on Details of Mutual Aid Agreement," *The Guardian*, June 19, 2024, https://www.msn.com/en-ie/news/ world/putin-and-kim-keep-quiet-on-details-of-mutual-aid-agreement/ar-BB1ownvE (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 16. Justin McCurry and Andrew Roth, "US 'Incredibly Concerned' over Putin's Threat to Supply Weapons to North Korea After Asia Tour," *The Guardian*, June 21, 2024, https://www.theguardian.com/world/article/2024/jun/21/us-concerned-vladimir-putin-weapons-north-korea-asia-tour (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 17. Kelly Ng, "Putin Warns South Korea Against Arming Ukraine," BBC, June 21, 2024, https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/c1ee8x221lno (accessed October 17, 2024).
- Lee Jeong-Ho, "Kim Jong Un Labels S Korea as 'Principal Enemy,' Boasts War Readiness," Radio Free Asia, January 9, 2024, https://www.rfa.org/ english/news/korea/nk-sk-warning-01092024210827.html (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 19. Mercy A. Kuo, "Assessing North Korea–Russia Relations," *The Diplomat*, August 13, 2024, https://thediplomat.com/2024/08/assessing-north-korea-russia-relations/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 20. Anthony V. Rinna, "Historic Parallel: Why Russia Is Likely to Abandon Its Korean Equidistance Strategy," Henry L. Stimson Center, *38 North*, July 9, 2024, https://www.38north.org/2024/07/historic-parallel-why-russia-is-likely-to-abandon-its-korean-equidistance-strategy/ (accessed October 16, 2024).
- 21. Kim Eun-jung, "S. Korea Slams N.K.–Russia Treaty; Hints at Potential Arms Supply to Ukraine," Yonhap News Agency, June 20, 2024, https://en.yna. co.kr/view/AEN20240620012251315 (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 22. Paul D. Shinkman, "Russia Threatens South Korea Against Providing Weapons to Ukraine," U.S. News & World Report, April 19, 2023, https://www.usnews. com/news/world-report/articles/2023-04-19/russia-threatens-south-korea-against-providing-weapons-to-ukraine (accessed October 17, 2024).
- Rebecca Ratcliffe, "Russia and Vietnam Agree to Strengthen Ties During Putin State Visit," *The Guardian*, June 19, 2024, https://www.theguardian.com/ world/article/2024/jun/20/vladimir-putin-vietnam-state-visit (accessed October 17, 2024).

- 24. Mark Episkopos, "North Korea Has Made Billions of Dollars Selling Weapons Around the World," *The National Interest*, Korea Watch Blog, August 8, 2020, https://nationalinterest.org/blog/korea-watch/north-korea-has-made-billions-dollars-selling-weapons-around-world-166542 (accessed October 17, 2024); Chapter 3, "Foreign Policy Goals," in Defense Intelligence Agency, *North Korea: The Foundations for Military Strength*, October 1991, pp. 13–27, https://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt?id=mdp.39015022275930&seq=5 (accessed October 17, 2024); and Ayesha Rascoe, "How North Korea Gets Around Global Sanctions to Manufacture Its Weapons," interview with Andrew Yeo, Senior Fellow, Brookings Institution Center for East Asia Policy Studies, NPR, March 3, 2024, https://www.npr.org/2024/03/03/1235606426/how-north-korea-gets-around-global-sanctions-to-manufacture-its-weapons (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 25. Kyung-Joo Jeong and Sung-Jun Bae, "North Korean Munitions Factories: The Other Side of Arms Transfers to Russia," Henry L. Stimson Center, 38 North, June 24, 2024, https://www.38north.org/2024/06/north-korean-munitions-factories-the-other-side-of-arms-transfers-to-russia/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 26. Yoonjung Seo and Helen Regan, "North Korean Factories Making Arms for Russia Are 'Operating at Full Capacity,' South Korea Says," CNN, updated February 28, 2024, https://www.cnn.com/2024/02/28/asia/north-korea-munitions-factories-shipments-russia-ukraine-intl-hnk/index.html (accessed October 17, 2024), and Kim Tong-Hyung, "South Korean Defense Chief Says North Korea Has Supplied 7,000 Containers of Munitions to Russia," Associated Press, updated March 18, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/north-korea-russia-arms-transfers-ukraine-a37bc290ed3ee59cfbbafdc2a994 dc58 (accessed October 17, 2024).
- Republic of Korea, Ministry of National Defense, 2022 Defense White Paper, June 2023, pp. 32–33, https://mnd.go.kr/user/mndEN/upload/pblictn/ PBLICTNEBOOK_202307280406019810.pdf (accessed October 17, 2024).
- Daniel Salisbury and Darya Dolzikova, "Profiting from Proliferation? North Korea's Exports of Missile and Nuclear Technology," Royal United Services Institute for Defence and Security Studies Occasional Paper, December 2023, https://static.rusi.org/onward-proliferation-dprk-occasional-paperdec-2023.pdf (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 29. Jonathan Corrado and Markus Garlauskas, "The Arsenal of Autocracy: How North Korean Weapons Fuel Conflict—and How to Stop the Flow," Foreign Affairs, February 15, 2024, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/north-korea/arsenal-autocracy (accessed October 17, 2024), and Yonhap News Agency, "N. Korea Presumed to Have Sent over 5 Mil. Artillery Shells to Russia: Minister," The Korea Times, July 24, 2024, https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/ nation/2024/07/103_379246.html (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 30. Steve Holland, "Exclusive: US Says Russia's Wagner Group Bought North Korean Weapons for Ukraine War," Reuters, December 22, 2022, https://www. reuters.com/world/us-says-russias-wagner-group-bought-north-korean-weapons-ukraine-war-2022-12-22/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 31. Kyung-Joo Jeong and Sung-Jun Bae, "North Korean Munitions Factories: The Other Side of Arms Transfers to Russia."
- 32. Tetyana Oliynyk, "Nearly Half of the 50 North Korean Ballistic Missiles Russia Launched on Ukraine Exploded in Mid-Air," *Ukrainska Pravda*, May 7, 2024, https://www.pravda.com.ua/eng/news/2024/05/7/7454702/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 33. Jennifer Jett, Stella Kim, and Matthew Bodner, "Kim Jong-Un, Putin Meet for Arms Talks at Russian Spaceport," NBC News, https://www.nbcnews.com/ news/world/kim-jong-un-vladimir-putin-meeting-russia-rcna104775 (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 34. Corrado and Garlauskas, "The Arsenal of Autocracy: How North Korean Weapons Fuel Conflict—and How to Stop the Flow."
- 35. Kim Eun-Jung, "Defense Chief Says N.K. Munitions Factories Operating at Full Capacity to Supply Russia," Yonhap News Agency, February 27, 2024, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20240227002800315?section=news (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 36. Anton Sokolin, "Russia Exports 2K Tons of Flour and Corn to North Korea Amid Signs of Shortages," NK News, May 7, 2024, https://www.nknews. org/2024/05/russia-exports-2k-tons-of-flour-and-corn-to-north-korea-amid-signs-of-shortages/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- Andrei Lankov and Kim Seok-hyang, "North Korean Market Vendors: The Rise of Grassroots Capitalists in a Post-Stalinist Society," *Pacific Affairs*, Vol. 81, No. 1 (Spring 2008), pp. 53–72, https://dspace.ewha.ac.kr/bitstream/2015.oak/216247/1/north%20korean.pdf (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 38. Ramani, "From Reluctant Enforcer to Outright Saboteur: Russia's Crusade Against North Korea Sanctions."
- George Hutchinson, "Deterring an Emerging Nuclear Axis in Northeast Asia," Henry L. Stimson Center, 38 North, April 12, 2024, https://www.38north. org/2024/04/deterring-an-emerging-nuclear-axis-in-northeast-asia/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 40. Artyom Lukin, "Does Kim's Visit to Russia Signal an End to North Korea's Strategic Solitude?" Henry L. Stimson Center, *38 North*, September 26, 2023, https://www.38north.org/2023/09/does-kims-visit-to-russia-signal-an-end-to-north-koreas-strategic-solitude/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 41. Kim Min-seo and Park Su-hyeon, "Putin's Pyongyang Visit: A New Era of Russia–North Korea Military Cooperation?" *The Chosun Daily*, June 14, 2024, https://www.chosun.com/english/north-korea-en/2024/06/14/DL4DXPH3DNFA3BAD3I3LKBVPUU/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 42. Lee Hyo-jin, "Will North Korea Agree to Hold Joint Military Drills with Russia?" *The Korea Times*, updated August 19, 2023, https://www.koreatimes. co.kr/www/nation/2024/06/103_357357.html (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 43. Lukin, "Does Kim's Visit to Russia Signal an End to North Korea's Strategic Solitude?"
- 44. Vann H. Van Diepen, "North Korea Launches Four 'Hwasal-2' LACMs to Show Strong Deterrence and Rapid Response," Henry L. Stimson Center, *38 North*, March 1, 2023, https://www.38north.org/2023/03/north-korea-launches-four-hwasal-2-lacms-to-show-strong-deterrence-and-rapid-response/ (accessed October 17, 2024).

- 45. TASS, "New Kalibr-M Cruise Missile with Range of over 4,500 km in Development in Russia—Source," January 8, 2019, https://tass.com/ defense/1039123 (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 46. Center for Strategic and International Studies, Missile Defense Project, "9M729 (SSC-8)," *Missile Threat*, last updated April 23, 2024, https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/ssc-8-novator-9m729/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 47. Sang-Ho Yun, "Pyongyang Launches Three to Four Cruise Missiles Early Saturday Morning," *The Dong-A Ilbo*, July 24, 2023, https://www.donga.com/ en/article/all/20230724/4309357/1 (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 48. See Center for Strategic and International Studies, Office of the Korea Chair, "NORAD Discusses North Korea's Missile Technology," *Korea Chair Snapshot*, April 8, 2015, https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/legacy_files/files/publication/150408_Snapshot_North%20 Korea%20Missile%20Programs_2.pdf (accessed October 17, 2024), and transcript, "Department of Defense Press Briefing by Adm. Haney in the Pentagon Briefing Room," U.S. Department of Defense, March 24, 2015, https://www.defense.gov/News/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/607027/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 49. Michael R. Gordon, "Russia Deploys Missile, Violating Treaty and Challenging Trump," *The New York Times*, February 14, 2017, https://www.nytimes. com/2017/02/14/world/europe/russia-cruise-missile-arms-control-treaty.html (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 50. Hutchinson, "Deterring an Emerging Nuclear Axis in Northeast Asia."
- Missile Defense Advocacy Alliance, "Hwasong-18," April 2023, https://missiledefenseadvocacy.org/missile-threat-and-proliferation/todays-missilethreat/north-korea/hwasong-18/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 52. Justin McCurry and Andrew Roth, "Russia and North Korea Sign Mutual Defence Pact," *The Guardian*, June 19, 2024, https://www.theguardian.com/ world/article/2024/jun/19/russia-and-north-korea-sign-mutual-defence-pact (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 53. H. I. Sutton, "North Korea's New Submarine Carries 10 Nuclear Missiles," *Naval News*, September 8, 2023, https://www.navalnews.com/navalnews/2023/09/north-koreas-new-submarine-carries-10-nuclear-missiles/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- Hyung-Jin Kim and Mari Yamaguchi, "North Korea Conducts First Long-Range Ballistic Missile Test in Months, Likely Firing a Solid-Fueled Weapon," Associated Press, updated December 18, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/north-korea-missile-launch-bc0391e981b2eedce5dc17734e27ee0c (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 55. Kim Tong-Hyung, "North Korea Says It Tested a Solid-Fuel Missile Tipped with a Hypersonic Weapon," Associated Press, January 15, 2024, https:// apnews.com/article/north-korea-solidfuel-irbm-hypersonic-missile-8f0d9641b00d117b34707975cfd08242 (accessed October 17, 2024).
- Kim Tong-Hyung, "North Korea Says It Tested a New Hypersonic Intermediate-Range Missile That's Easier to Hide," Associated Press, updated April 3, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/north-korea-kim-jong-un-hypersonic-intermediaterange-missile-768704fe65bdfbcc7311fec2ce34bd92 (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 57. Vann H. Van Diepen, "North Korea Reveals a Multiple-Warhead Payload in Probable Failed Test," Henry L. Stimson Center, *38 North*, July 2, 2024, https://www.38north.org/2024/07/north-korea-reveals-a-multiple-warhead-payload-in-probable-failed-test/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 58. Stephen Bryen and Shoshana Bryen, "North Korea May Be Using Iranian Drones," *Asia Times*, January 10, 2023, https://asiatimes.com/2023/01/northkorea-may-be-using-iranian-drones/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- Samuel Ramani, "The Russia–China–DPRK Strategic Triangle: Phantom Threat or Geopolitical Reality?" Henry L. Stimson Center, 38 North, June 13, 2024, https://www.38north.org/2024/06/the-russia-china-dprk-strategic-triangle-phantom-threat-or-geopolitical-reality/ (accessed October 17, 2024).
- 60. Lee Hyo-jin, "Will North Korea Agree to Hold Joint Military Drills with Russia?"
- 61. See Herbert C. Kemp, "Left of Launch: Countering Theater Ballistic Missiles," Atlantic Council *Issue Brief*, July 31, 2017, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/ in-depth-research-reports/issue-brief/left-of-launch-countering-theater-ballistic-missiles/ (accessed October 18, 2024).